OFFICE OF THE SELECTBOARD
Town of Whitingham

P.O. Box 560

Jacksonville, Vermont 05342
A Meeting of the Whitingham Selectboard was held on Wednesday, May 27, 2015 at 7:30 PM, at the Selectboard Office, Municipal Center in Jacksonville, Vermont.  The following Selectboard members were present: Chair, Keith Bronson; Vice-Chair, Allan Twitchell; Selectboard Members, Greg Brown and Robin Kingsley; Administrator, Ms. Bonnie Jo Radasch. Guests included: Mr. Dave DiCantio, Sewer Plant, Chief Operator; Mr. Lyman Tefft, Mr. Dave Dumaine, Mr. Marshall Dix, Sewer Commissioners.
7:30  Chair, Keith Bronson, called the meeting to order.
7:31  A motion was made by Mr. Greg Brown for Chair, Keith Bronson, to approve of the annual purchase of State of Vermont, Department of Taxes Computer Assisted Mass Appraisal (CAMA) Cost Tables Services; Mr. Robin Kingsley seconded.  All in favor.  (Chair, Keith Bronson signed the Letter of Agreement.) 
7:33 A motion was made by Mr. Robin Kingsley for Selectboard to approve the Payables Warrant, dated May 28, 2015; Mr. Greg Brown seconded.  All in favor.

7:35 A motion was made by Vice Chair, Allan Twitchell for Selectboard to approve the Payroll Warrant dated May 28, 2015; Mr. Robin Kingsley seconded.  All in favor.

7:36 Chair, Keith Bronson invited the Sewer Commissioners and Chief Operator to the table indicating Selectboard’s interest in an update on sewer related plans for capital improvements, contemplated rate changes, and operations in general.
7:37 Chief Operator, Dave DiCantio indicated that both plants are currently running at about 75% capacity, taking low amounts of septic waste from PLF with no impact thus far.
7:38 Mr. Robin Kingsley asked would there be a reason not to consider going to 90% capacity.
7:39 Mr. DiCantio indicated the State would require update for increased flow beyond 85% capacity. We can take from PLF twice a week operating under a State stipulation that it must be waste from in-town.
7:40 Mr. Greg Brown asked if someone besides PLF could also drop, “for instance what if Houghton were to do local pumping?”  Mr. DiCantio responded that “the option seems to be there.”
Mr. Brown observed that opening up for an additional contractor to drop there could potentially raise more revenue, helping on the metered charges by Town users, allowing for some money to be put away for major improvements.  Di Cantio observed the plant’s age is in excess of 30 years.

7:44 Mr. Robin Kingsley asked about infrastructure; Mr. Marshall Dix said he couldn’t offer much information in that regard, commenting “our funds are just shy of $280,000.”
Mr. Dave Dumaine observed that $280,000 should cover whatever major would happen, like pumps and repairs.  Selectboard Member Greg Brown agreed that would be likely on sewer plant side of things, “but if something went wrong underground, the $280,000 would be gobbled up really fast… remember the culvert down by the other station?”
Discussion around the way the lines had to be re-routed, and the job was directed by other than the local Sewer Commissioners, Chair Keith Bronson commenting, “we had to pay for the lines the way they wanted us to do them.”  Everyone agreed it had been costly.
7:50 Mr. Dave DiCantio offered, “I keep track of manhole information.”  Discussion ensued about underground concerns.  Mr. Greg Brown, “A camera could be sent down a section, from time to time, to further document.”  
Related discussion.  Mr. DiCantio observing there may be a possibility of borrowing a camera from another plant, noting the maximum distance between manholes is 200 feet.
Further discussion, Mr. DiCantio observing, “if we had equipment to do it ourselves – we probably could do it every two years.”  He continued, “Only main lines are accessible to look at; potentially we could work something into the budget.”
Mr. Greg Brown:  “Maybe it would be worthwhile to see what it would cost to get our own equipment or we could try to find another municipality that we could rent or use for a trial run.”
Mr. Robin Kingsley:  “Equipment runs $7K plus; you can figure $5 or $6K as a basic.  I have one that goes a hundred feet.”

Mr. DiCantio: “That would allow us to access each end.”
Mr. Greg Brown:  “What is the fee for PLF to dump?”

Mr. DiCantio: “We charged him the same as he was paying in Bennington to dump there, I think 20 cents a gallon.”

Mr. Marshall Dix:  “He approached me and commented that Whitingham residents were getting a discount.”
Discussion suggested that it would be interesting to see what others might charge, a point on which there was some agreement.
Mr. Marshall Dix:  “We don’t know if Houghton would be interested in doing Whitingham.”
Mr. Greg Brown:  “If we know it (sludge) is coming from Whitingham and he cuts them (residents) some slack, it is still a bonus if we profit on each load… say $250/load.  Its not great money but it is better than nothing.  The Grand Plan when the sewer was built was that everyone in Town would be able to utilize plant.  It was how it was ‘sold’, because everyone in Town had to pay for it, as it was bonded through the Town.”
Mr. Dave DiCantio:  “Did anyone ever dump into it?”
Mr. Greg Brown:  “We had pumps, we had a tank for spray, and had a big suction pump on a trailer that was stored in the old firehouse.  The only hours on it was to start it up to see if it would run.”

Discussion ensued about potential increase to consumers on their costs, as well as meter status (some work / some don’t), related concerns, cost of replacing meters, how billing is assessed (units), part-time vs. full-time residents, and observation of the fact that homeowner-owned meters are covered under homeowner’s insurance.

Mr. Marshall Dix:  “The last 3 years we have not raised our budget, because we took extra costs of operating out of a savings account we had.”
Mr. Greg Brown noted that the increase needed at this time might have been more easily addressed earlier, “we’ve waited too long…. It may be that we have to deficit spend in increments.  So if we should have done this 4 years ago, and taking into consideration the meter situation, maybe you build the price of the meter into the billing, doing all the meters so everyone is on the same sheet of music.”
Further meter discussion, including fees.
Mr. Allan Twitchell:  “What is your flat fee?”
Mr. Lyman Tefft:  “$119 every six months just to be hooked to the system.”
Mr. Greg Brown:  “How many gallons, average?”
Mr. Dave Dumaine:  “30,000 annually.”
Mr. Robin Kingsley:  “What does it cost to the run all the facilities?”
Mr. Dave DiCantio:  “Our budget for 2015-16 was set at $137,295.”
Additional discussion related to meters and charges.
Mr. Keith Bronson: “What does it cost per gallon to process?”
Mr. Allan Twitchell:  “Do you know how many gals are coming into each plant?”
Mr. Dave Dumaine: “I know how much leaves the plants.”
Mr. Dave DiCantio:  “Without influent meters, there’s no real way to know.  The meters we used to have didn’t work from day one.”
Mr. Keith Bronson:  “So every year for Town Report, how do you know how much to budget?” 

Mr. Lyman Tefft:  “For awhile, we level funded by utilizing other monies.”
Mr. Keith Bronson:  “So do you guys have a feel of what it is costing?”
Mr. Greg Brown:  (calculating)  “It is costing us 3 cents a gallon.”
Mr. Marshall Dix:  “A while back, the Bookkeeper came in to explain our billing, which was helpful.  Dave DiCantio is the ‘go to’ person for a lot of things.  We need to know the status of the meters at each house.”
While Mr. Greg Brown observed “there are some considerations ahead for the Sewer Commissioners in dealing with the individual that doesn’t have a working meter.  “This would appear to be a priority that could be dealt with through a  personalized letter to the individuals”.  

Mr. Marshall Dix:  “It would seem like every house on the system ought to be inspected.  We should know where meter is placed and what lines are coming off it and insuring it is properly hooked up.” 

Mr. Allan Twitchell:  “Consideration might be given to an assessed fee for something hooked up incorrectly.  A time frame is set, like 30 days to get the problem fixed.”

Mr. Greg Brown:  “You figure there are a hundred meters that don’t work?”
Mr. Dave DiCantio:  “Possibly.”
Mr. Greg Brown:  “A $600 flat rate is only giving you $5700/annually in capital.  There may need to be a consideration in regard to an appropriation for the next few years, for capital improvements.  A significant increase in dumping fees every month, would be quite a shot in the arm… and right now, Townspeople don’t know they can get a break.  Perhaps a letter to your users indicating you are allowing the following companies to utilize the facility and Whitingham residents may receive a break with them.  This could help to scare up another $10-$12K annually… and getting the meters working 100%, you’d start to see some black over time.”
Chair, Keith Bronson observed that dumping opened up to someone like Houghton, for instance, would save them on trucking costs.  

Mr. Greg Brown suggested that the trucker would have to have the name and address of individuals who’s tanks they pumped (as a way of monitoring the material was being pumped from in-town).
Mr. Marshall Dix commented that meter rates are set by the State… “they define a unit.”

Mr. Greg Brown asked if the school’s meter is in working order.

Mr. Dave DiCantio acknowledged that it is.
Brief wrap up discussion.  Sewer Commissioners will go back to the drawing board and come up with a plan, reconnecting with the Selectboard when that is complete.  At 

9:13 Sewer Commissioners and Chief Operator, DiCantio departed.

9:14 A motion was made by Vice Chair, Allan Twitchell, for Selectboard to approve the minutes of their meeting of May 13, 2015, as written; Mr. Robin Kingsley seconded.  All in favor. 

9:16 A request for driveway permit for Mr. Eric J. Kessler, for 2912 VT Route 8A, was submitted by Road Commissioner, Stanley Janovsky.  Selectboard reviewed and signed.

9:18 A letter of acknowledgement for years of service to VLCT members by Steve Jeffreys, departing Executive Director of VLCT was circulated and signed by Selectboard members. 
9:20 Miscellaneous discussion related to Legislative concerns, notably the proposed Carbon Tax and proposed Goods and Services Tax.  Selectboard Office will continue to monitor.
9:22 Discussion related to Town donation to school for use of the school for purposes of conducting the annual Town Meeting.  Mr. Greg Brown observed that “$55,000 should be removed from the $120,000 line item for the next budget round; and the $10K for Wings should be set aside and given its own line.”
Mr. Robin Kingsley recollected, “Remember the first number we got related to the cost to run the (old) school in Wilmington… it was $260K… that is what we were told is going to be saved.” (when that school is no longer on the books)
9:34 Mr. Greg Brown:  “As soon as ink is dry on the old building being gone the other $55K will come off the budget.”  Brief discussion and agreement to send letter to School Board.  Draft letter will come before Selectboard for approval and signature at their next meeting.

9:38 Mr. Robin Kingsley reported a fire pit and plaque on a stone at Town Hill have been vandalized.  Related Selectboard discussion.  
9:40 Mr. Greg Brown noted that the Sadawga Cemetery looked awful, especially given it was Memorial Day weekend this week; grass was 4 inches high with dandelions.  “Of all the times of the year one expects a cemetery to look its best, Memorial Day is the time, and it looked terrible.”  A letter will be written to the Cemetery Commissioners to note.

9:45 General discussion related to Town Hill mulch project.
9:48  Mr. Greg Brown made a motion to adjourn; Mr. Allan Twitchell seconded.  All in favor as at  
9:48 Chair, Keith Bronson declared the meeting adjourned.

These minutes have not been approved.  

Respectfully submitted, 

Bonnie Jo Radasch, Administrator, 
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